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REPORT RECOMMENDATION 

That the Board of Health for the City of Ottawa Health Unit receive the Medical 

Officer of Health’s submission to the Government of Ontario’s consultation on 

the potential for cannabis consumption establishments and/or cannabis special 

occasion permits, as outlined in Document 1, and approve the recommendations 

contained therein.   

RECOMMANDATION DU RAPPORT 

Que le Conseil de santé de la circonscription sanitaire de la ville d’Ottawa prenne 

acte de la soumission de la médecin-chef en santé publique au gouvernement de 

l’Ontario quant à l’éventuelle création d’établissements de consommation de 

cannabis et aux permis de circonstance liés au cannabis, présentée dans le 

document 1, et approuve les recommandations qui y figurent. 

BACKGROUND 

Ottawa Public Health (OPH) has been monitoring the regulation of cannabis and 

responding to opportunities for fostering a public health approach that minimizes the 

potential health risks and public health impacts. OPH continues to implement an 

evidence-informed, comprehensive 4-point plan, approved by the Ottawa Board of 

Health on February 5, 2018, to reduce the harms from cannabis use. This plan 

responds to the on-going community need to address the legalization of cannabis for 

non-medical use including the expanding new product classes, such as edibles and 

vaping with a focus on youth, young adults, and individuals who are pregnant and 

breast/chest feeding. In addition OPH contributed to the December 5, 2018 Ottawa City 

Council Report on Ontario Cannabis Legislation, Cannabis Retail Stores, and Response 

to Council Direction of August 29, 2018.  

On February 10, 2020, the Province of Ontario launched a consultation on expanding 

cannabis business opportunities. This includes implementing a potential market for 

facilitating the sale of cannabis for consumption in establishments like lounges and 

cafes and through a special occasion permit program. The deadline to submit feedback 

was March 10, 2020.  

The BOH has previously adopted recommendations related to the public consumption 

of cannabis. At the BOH meeting on September 18, 2017, the Board approved the 

report Ottawa Public Health Submission in Response to Public Consultation – 

https://app05.ottawa.ca/sirepub/agdocs.aspx?doctype=agenda&itemid=373602
https://app05.ottawa.ca/sirepub/cache/2/4k0lerolhzecftvdoohy5hmm/55619806252019070429961.PDF
https://app05.ottawa.ca/sirepub/cache/2/4k0lerolhzecftvdoohy5hmm/55619806252019070429961.PDF
https://www.ontariocanada.com/registry/view.do?language=en&postingId=31588
https://app05.ottawa.ca/sirepub/mtgviewer.aspx?meetid=7094&doctype=minutes&itemid=365620
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Legalization of Cannabis in Ontario. As part of that report, the Board approved the 

recommendation that the Province of Ontario ban the public consumption of cannabis. 

DISCUSSION 

OPH is supportive of a public health approach to the legalization of cannabis to 

minimize the negative health and social impacts. There are public health concerns with 

increasing access and the normalization of cannabis consumption.  

Currently the public consumption of cannabis is regulated under the Smoke-Free 

Ontario Act, 2017 (SFOA). There are currently no restrictions to where ingestible or 

edible cannabis can be consumed in public, other than in a vehicle or boat. The risks 

associated with the use of cannabis, as outlined in Document 1, warrant provisions to 

restrict the public consumption of these products.  

The submission, as outlined in Document 1, was prepared considering the available 

health evidence and lessons learned from regulating other substances. The submission 

was circulated to members of the Board of Health, however the recommendations 

contained therein had not, at that point, been formally considered or approved. 

Accordingly, the purpose of this report is to seek the Board’s formal approval of the 

recommendations.   

RURAL IMPLICATIONS 

There are no rural implications associated with this report.  

CONSULTATION 

To inform the development of the Medical Officer of Health’s submission, OPH 

consulted the City of Ottawa’s Emergency and Protective Services Department and 

incorporated regulatory concerns expressed by the department into the submission. 

No public consultation was undertaken in preparing this report.  

LEGAL IMPLICATIONS 

There are no legal impediments associated with this report’s recommendations. 

RISK MANAGEMENT IMPLICATIONS 

There are no risk management implications associated with this report. 
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FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

There are no financial implications associated with this report.  

ACCESSIBILITY IMPACTS 

There are no accessibility impacts associated with this report.  

TERM OF COUNCIL PRIORITIES 

This report supports the OPH’s 2019 – 2022 Strategy, Protecting Our Community’s 

Health, with respect to promoting mental health and reducing health and social harms of 

substance use and influence the social and physical environments that support health 

and well-being.  

SUPPORTING DOCUMENTATION 

Document 1 –  Medical Officer of Health’s submission to the Province of Ontario in 

response to the consultation on the potential for cannabis consumption 

establishments and/or cannabis special occasion permits 

DISPOSITION 

This report is presented to the Board for approval of the recommendations outlined in 

the supporting document. OPH will continue to monitor cannabis regulations at all levels 

of government and report back as needed. 
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